
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 18 FEBRUARY 2010

ROSP.25/10
TRANSFORMATION: UPDATE ON CAPITALISATION 
DIRECTION

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) submitted report RD.76/09 providing details of the results of the capitalisation direction to the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) in respect to the transformation.

Mr Mason reminded Members that, as part of the 2009/10 budget cycle, a non-recurring budget provision of £2m was established to facilitate and fund any one-off costs associated with an internal management restructure.  Although initially identified as a revenue cost, it was anticipated that any statutory costs would be capitalised subject to DCLG approval.

During December 2009 the Council had submitted two applications to the DCLG in relation to the statutory costs incurred in respect of redundancy costs and pension fund costs.  The Council met the criteria needed to progress through the Gate 1 approval, with Gate 2 (and final) approvals being announced by the DCLG on 29 January 2010.

Mr Mason advised that DCLG has announced that the Council had been successful in both of its submissions, totalling £1,206,266.  He added that, subject to Executive and Council approval, it was proposed that that be charged to the 2009/10 capital programme with the corresponding credit or saving accruing to the revenue account being used to establish a Transformation Reserve to fund any future one-off transformation costs.  It was further proposed that management of the Reserve should rest with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and that approval to release funds from the reserve could only be given by the Executive.

In addition to the £1.2m capitalisation, it was also recommended that the residual balance of the initial £2m budget allocated for the management restructure (currently estimated at £142,075), be used to 'top up' the Transformation Reserve; and that any transformation savings achieved in excess of the original £175,000 budgeted for in 2009/10 (currently estimated at £123,506) be also used to 'top up' the Reserve.   The Reserve would then stand at approximately £1.5m as at 31 March 2010 and would be available to meet any future one-off transformation costs.

Mr Mason emphasised that in major transformation initiatives such as that embarked upon by the Council, there were always significant redundancy implications.  It was, therefore, critical to the success of the initiative that funds were earmarked for that purpose.  Members should be aware that if any one-off transformation costs were incurred in 2010/11 or in future years, further capitalisation directions may be applied for from the DCLG in order to relieve some of the pressure on the Council's reserves.  If approved by Members, capital resources would be used to fund the statutory costs, and the available capital receipts would reduce to the levels set out at Table 2 to the report (based on the 2010/11 budget proposals).

The Executive had on 15 February 2010 (EX.25/10) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the Executive noted the successful application and that, subject to Council agreement, £1.2m would now be charged to the Capital Programme in 2009/10, with a corresponding credit or saving accruing to the Revenue Account.

(2) That the impact on the availability of capital resources to fund any future schemes in accordance with Council priorities be noted.

(3) That the Executive approved the establishment and use of the Transformation Reserve in 2009/10, as set out in Report RD.76/09, to fund any future one-off transformational costs and approved the use of the Capitalisation Direction for recommendation to the City Council.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

A Member reminded Mr Mason that a breakdown of the costs had been promised but not yet received.  Dr Gooding advised that a report clarifying what had been spent to date would be presented to the Panel at the next meeting.

A Member asked what the implications were of using the capital budget in that way, and whether it would be included in the MTFP or future capitalisation requests looked at on a case by case/year by year basis.  The Member was concerned that the capitalisation route would be seen as the only way forward.

A Member also had concerns about the figures shown in the table regarding capital receipts before and after capitalisation.  

Mr Mason advised that the MTFP gave a five year projections and that when the revenues reserves were built up in year 3-5 capitalisations may not be required and redundancy and pensions costs funded from revenue.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.
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